Withnell Parish Council

Minutes of the Meeting held at St Joseph’s Club
on 2nd September 2021
PRESENT: Councillors; R Flood, A Crompton, G France, M France, S Grime, D Hardy, C Howard,  S Perry and J Taylor
Also in attendance County Councillor A Cullens and Mr. B Golding.

	21.043 
	Apologies

Apologies were received and accepted from Councillors, C France, K Jones, L Lynch, A Perry and J Whiffen.


	21.044 
	Membership

There were no changes to report. 
County Councillor Cullens was welcomed to the meeting.



	21.045 
	Minutes of the previous meeting

The minutes of the meeting held on 1st July were approved as a correct record, subject to  amendments at 21.37 to read. The car park was available for those visiting the local amenities and was well used.
21.36 insert as the final sentence There was wider discussion on a third bench.

21.38 to read ….was anticipated from Withnell Scout Group.

21.39 deletion of for

21.40 to read ….area around the entrance at Abbey Village playground be tidied up..

21.40 to read……flag on necessary occasions….



	21.046 
	Matters Arising from the Minutes

(21.34) Bee Day was now to be held on 24th September. Thanks had been expressed to the Parish Council for their support
(21.36) Councillor Dr M France reported that the lady who had requested a memorial bench was arranging a plaque for the bench at Railway Park.
(21.40) Councillor Flood explained the new system for Time Credits. A credit was issued for each hour of voluntary work, up until recently they had been paper credits, they were now E credits and issued electronically. Organisations wishing to take part in the scheme needed to register and could ask for as many credits as the wished.
The weakness in the scheme was people using the credits they had been given.

Those organisations that issued credits looked for reciprocal arrangements.

Councillors asked private organisations could register and issue credits, it was explained they could, but it must be for voluntary work.

Tempo Time Credits was the local network.



	21.047 
	Borough Council Report

Councillor Dr M France provided a report and referred to.
Issues with Highways which included parking on double yellow lines on School Lane, Brinscall causing visibility issues for vehicles exiting Dick Lane and Lodge Bank. The parking was mostly in the evenings.

Concerns had been raised regarding speeding traffic and noise of vehicles on the A675 close to Edge End Terrace. There were two average speed cameras close by, but Lancashire Road Safety Partnership would not provide data. LCC had said they could not provide support for road noise. There was a discussion on the impact of the cameras on speed.
Issues with access to Churchill Road from Railway Road had been raised with LCC also. Forty-foot vehicles access the industrial premises, double yellow lines had been installed but were not long enough to restrict parking. Vehicles also parked on the double yellow lines. LCC had visited 9 times but on each visit, they had not observed any issues.

There had been several issues with vehicles mounting the pavement outside the Post Office, there had been a near miss involving two children recently. There was a discussion on possible solutions including reference to speed bumps or a chicane.

Overgrown hedges at St John’s School had been reported.

Eleven new bus signs had been erected so that they were now on both sides of the road.

County Councillor Cullens explained that arrangements were in hand to walk around local areas. County Councillor Charlie Edwards (Cabinet member for Highways) would be invited to visit the Parish to look at the issues.

The County Council were presently looking to change the rules for the installation of road safety measures from the present rules which were linked to fatalities.

The Road Safety Partnership operations were to change to being run by LCC and District Councils.
Councillor S Perry reported that line of sight issues at exiting Butterworth Brow were also an issue.

Councillor Dr M France continued with her report referring to;
Mrs Carson had been delighted with the bench at Railway Park and was arranging a plaque.

There had been a dog attack near the Shale Holes, witnesses were being sought.

The dry-stone wall at Lodge Bank had been damaged, the Rangers had been out and would repair the wall.

There had been an enquiry about putting horses on the field at the end of Lodge Bank, remedial work on the wall would be necessary.

The Millennium Green Trust at Withnell Fold had been offered a small piece of land but there were several conditions attached. There were several trees in need of removal.
Councillor Howard explained that the Trust were buying the land. There were issues due to the residents having claimed small parcels as the strip of land abutted their properties. It was likely that the land would be leased back to the cottage owners. The trees in need of removal would possibly be removed by volunteers.

Issues at the Shale Holes with an oily scum on the water were being investigated. The possibility of a blocked drain had been suggested and the Environment Agency had been contacted. Regretfully the Environment Agency only had two officers for the North of England so it was unlikely any action would occur soon. 
The Clerk reported that Councillor Lynch had also raised this issue and believed the problem was possibly caused by leakage from storage tanks at the rear of the Woodyard. Councillor Dr M France undertook to meet with the Borough Officer who had previously visited they yard.
The Public Rights of Way team at LCC had been contacted regarding removal of the gates on the path at Bakehouse Bridge, as the resident who had installed them had now moved.

A request for weed spraying had been received and actioned on School Lane and Railway Road. 

A freedom of information request had been submitted to track down the DVD which highlighted the cause of flooding on School Lane. The DVD was in LCC Highways Department Cuerden Depot. It had not been seen by anyone as there were no viewing facilities. The DVD was an ecology report lasting over two hours showing how water diverted into a gully from the playing fields at the top of School Lane was coming all the way down the hill.
The DVD would be useful for LCC as the Lancashire flood plan was presently being re-drafted.

There were three dead trees on Dick Lane, the landowner had been informed.

County Councillor Cullens reported on consideration being given to ditch and gully cleaning.

Councillor Dr M France explained that discussion with the owner of a field at Harbour Lane which was being developed as stables had led to the water being diverted away from the hill.
A Business Start Up Grant had been requested for the former shop in Abbey Village on the corner of Lilac Grove.

Borough issues at present included the Boundary Commission Review of Parliamentary Constituencies, Planning Appeals regarding 250 houses on Town Lane, Whittle Le Woods and the challenge to the housing numbers required for Chorley. It was explained that the land at Botany Bay earmarked for dwellings would not be included in the housing numbers.

Councillor Flood reported on the work being undertaken on housing at Drinkwater Farm off Windsor Drive.

Councillor Dr M France referred to the difficulties in Wheelton relating to Black Lion Field as the area had been taken out of the greenbelt in 1997 so planning applications would be difficult to challenge.

Development at the former St Luke’s Church for four properties had commenced with the demolition of the Church.

Councillor Dr M France was thanked for her report.



	21.048 
	Lengthsmen Report

Councillor Hardy reported on the work undertaken which had included 

	21.049 
	Correspondence

Correspondence received since the last meeting included a letter circulated from Mr A Price regarding kerb side maintenance in the parish.

Chorley Borough had undertaken weed spraying and the Lengthsmen had carried out some pruning work lang Railway Road. United Utilities were however responsible for the maintenance of the area alongside the Goit.
The arrangements for the installation of the proposed hedge along Railway Road were explained.

Councillor Grime agreed to raise the issue with John Finley GREAT Chairman prior to the GREAT AGM.

Road signs indicating the presence of deer had not been erected due to the plans for the hedge installation.

It was reported that the land at the rear of the Oak Tree was for sale again.



	21.050 
	Grant Application
Councillor G France declared an interest in this item and withdrew.
An application had been received from St Joseph’s Club for support with the resurfacing of the car park at the rear of the club. Councillors requested that the private car park sign be taken down and replaced with something reflecting permission for short stay.
It was proposed that (up to) £500 be allocated

Proposed D Hardy

Seconded A Crompton

Carried Unanimously

An application had been received from Withnell St Pauls Scout Group.

Following discussion on the application it unanimously agreed to award the £550 requested.
Proposed Dr M France

Seconded S Grime

Carried Unanimously 



	21.051 
	Lengthsmen Report

The Lengthsmen reported on their work which had included, litter picking, maintaining footpaths, hedge cutting, installation of two benches, grass cutting Withnell Fold Millennium Green



	21.052 
	Planning

The Council noted the following
Planning applications August 21

· Two storey side extension (following demolition of existing porch and attached garage), rear roof dormer extension and demolition of existing rear conservatory [image: image1.png]



23 Larch Drive Brinscall Chorley PR6 8QN

Ref. No: 21/01009/FULHH | Received: Wed 18 Aug 2021 | Validated: Wed 18 Aug 2021 | Status: Awaiting decision

· Erection of a single storey rear extension (following demolition of conservatory). Resubmission of application 20/01350/FULHH [image: image2.png]



38 Sandringham Drive Brinscall Chorley PR6 8SU

Ref. No: 21/01005/FULHH | Received: Tue 17 Aug 2021 | Validated: Tue 17 Aug 2021 | Status: Awaiting decision

· Installation of 4no. floodlighting columns to 2no. existing tarmac tennis courts (resubmission of planning application ref: 20/00549/FUL) [image: image3.png]



Withnell Fold Sports Club Withnell Fold Withnell Chorley PR6 8BA

Ref. No: 21/00990/FUL | Received: Fri 13 Aug 2021 | Validated: Fri 13 Aug 2021 | Status: Awaiting decision

· Application for a certificate of a lawfulness for a proposed detached garage (following demolition of existing detached garages) [image: image4.png]



Rosewood 19 Oakmere Avenue Withnell Chorley PR6 8AX

Ref. No: 21/00986/CLPUD | Received: Wed 11 Aug 2021 | Validated: Wed 11 Aug 2021 | Status: Awaiting decision

· Notification of a proposed single storey rear extension measuring 4.3m depth, with an eaves height of 2.2m, and a maximum height of 3.5m [image: image5.png]



58 Lodge Bank Brinscall Chorley PR6 8QU

Ref. No: 21/00982/PDE | Received: Tue 10 Aug 2021 | Validated: Tue 10 Aug 2021 | Status: Awaiting decision

· Replacement of rotten and damaged timber windows to the rear elevation, the windows are to be replaced with UPVC windows in line with previous replacements.
Abbey Village County Primary School Bolton Road Abbey Village Chorley PR6 8DD

Ref. No: 21/00956/CTY | Received: Wed 04 Aug 2021 | Validated: Wed 04 Aug 2021 | Status: No ty

· Application to discharge conditions nos.4 (ground condition remedial works strategy), 5 (scheme for the construction of the site access and off-site works of highway improvement), 7 (construction method statement), 8 (landscaping scheme),10 (hard landscaping), 11 (materials schedule), 15 (surface water drainage scheme), 16 (sustainable drainage management plan), 18 (dwelling emission rate), 20 (strategy to facilitate super-fast broadband) and 21 (geotechnical investigation of the land) attached to planning permission 18/00847/FUL (Erection of 4no. dwellings)
Land To The Rear Of 56 School Lane Withnell Fold Old Road Brinscall

Ref. No: 21/00875/DIS | Received: Thu 15 Jul 2021 | Validated: Thu 15 Jul 2021 | Status: Awaiting decision

· Application to discharge conditions nos.4 (materials), 5 (ground and finished floor levels) and 6 (landscaping) attached to planning permission 21/00235/FUL (Demolition of unsound bungalow and erection of 1 dwelling)
Heathfield Ollerton Lane Withnell Chorley PR6 8BW

Ref. No: 21/00785/DIS | Received: Tue 22 Jun 2021 | Validated: Wed 04 Aug 2021 | Status: Awaiting decision

Planning Granted/Refused August 21

· Replacement of rotten and damaged timber windows to the rear elevation, the windows are to be replaced with UPVC windows in line with previous replacements.
Abbey Village County Primary School Bolton Road Abbey Village Chorley PR6 8DD

Ref. No: 21/00956/CTY | Received: Wed 04 Aug 2021 | Validated: Wed 04 Aug 2021 | Status: No Objections

· Application for works to a protected tree - Chorley BC TPO 3 (Wheelton and Withnell) 1976: T1 Beech - Fell to ground level
Brinscall Hall Dick Lane Brinscall Chorley PR6 8QL

Ref. No: 21/00817/TPO | Received: Thu 01 Jul 2021 | Validated: Thu 08 Jul 2021 | Status: Granted

· Application for a certificate of lawfulness for the proposed conversion of part of the existing garage to habitable accommodation and associated elevational alterations
19 Sandringham Drive Brinscall Chorley PR6 8SU

Ref. No: 21/00730/CLPUD | Received: Wed 09 Jun 2021 | Validated: Wed 09 Jun 2021 | Status: Granted

· Application for a certificate of lawfulness for a proposed detached garage (following demolition of existing attached garage)
Rosewood 19 Oakmere Avenue Withnell Chorley PR6 8AX

Ref. No: 21/00538/CLPUD | Received: Fri 30 Apr 2021 | Validated: Fri 30 Apr 2021 | Status: Refused

· Outline application with all matters reserved for the erection of up to four dwellings and associated infrastructure following demolition of existing buildings on site
Withnell Barn Farm Chorley Road Withnell Chorley PR6 8ED

Ref. No: 21/00461/OUT | Received: Wed 14 Apr 2021 | Validated: Wed 14 Apr 2021 | Status: Granted

· Two storey side extension to existing dwelling house and subdivision to form 2no. separate dwelling houses
2 Ramsden Cottages Twistmoor Lane Withnell Chorley PR6 8RU

Ref. No: 20/01251/FUL | Received: Sun 22 Nov 2020 | Validated: Tue 19 Jan 2021 | Status: Granted



	21.053 
	Councillors Issues 
Councillor Dr M France reported that Openreach were presently installing poles on Windsor Drive, residents were upset at the installations.
Councillor Dr M France reported that there had been an issue with the noise made by a cockerel at Drinkwater Farm.

Councillor G France reported on a request made regarding the arrangements for reporting planning decisions in a neighbouring Parish.

Councillor Flood reported it was pleasing to start to see organisations such as U3A starting up again following lockdown.

Councillor Flood reported on the plans to hold future discussion regarding the Boundary Commissions proposals for the Parliamentary Constituencies in the area. Following discussion it was agreed that a balanced view needed to be communicated.


	21.054 
	Accounts for Payment
See Appendix A
Proposed S Perry
Seconded G France
Carried Unanimously



	21.055 
	Date and Time of next meeting

The next meeting would be held at 7.00pm on Thursday 7th October at Withnell Fold Methodist Church.
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